
 

 

SeptemberñOctober 2017 

Valley of Alexandria, Orient of Virginia  
AlexandriaScottishRite.org  

We Enjoy the Comfort of Opinion without the Discomfort of Thought. 
 

This is a quote from a former President, but from our perspective as Scottish Rite  
Masons we might apply it in at least two contexts:  first, how we can make the  
Scottish Rite a better experience for our membership, and second, how we can  
improve ourselves. 
 

From an Alexandria Scottish Rite perspective, I think we sometimes have rushed  
to express our views about problems, and about what we needed to do differently, 
without much investigation into the root causes of the problems we were trying to address.  We failed 
to invest the time to do the necessary fact-finding and analysis, and to ask our target audience ï 
whether prospective candidates or our own membership ï what they think.  Instead, we tended to 
leap to solutions before we really understood the issues, 
 

I raise this in the context of our Valleyôs effort to develop a new strategic plan.   Our vision and our 
mission remain unchanged, but we are exploring how we can more effectively achieve our vision and 
fulfill our mission.   
 

Some have questioned why it has taken so long to draft our second strategic plan.  
The answer is that our Committee, chaired by Peter Terrill, has given this a lot of 
thought and has cast a wide net to engage the membership, both new members  
and those with many years of experience in the Rite, and ask some fundamental 
questions about how we can make membership in the Alexandria Scottish Rite a  
value proposition.  [See his article below.]  They have organized their findings into four strategic goals 
with very specific objectives and actions to help us to achieve each of these goals.  After review by 
the Executive Council, the draft plan is being sent to all of you as an attachment to this Bulletin giving 
you time to review and comment on the draft.  Your comments will be taken into account and the 
Strategic Plan will be discussed and voted on at a subsequent Valley meeting. 
 

The phrase ñWe enjoy the comfort of opinion without the discomfort of thought" is equally relevant  
on a personal level.  It suggests that we should visit our intellectual attic on occasion to see if there  
is stuff to be discarded, I would note in this regard that we all have views and opinions, and many of 

these are long-standing and firmly held.  We may have inherited these opinions or persuad-
ed ourselves of their truth, but that may have been many years ago, and we have not since 
seriously considered whether they currently are supported by the facts, even if they were 
accurate in the past.  As the quote indicates, it is easy and quite comfortable to persist in 
our long-held opinions, and often uncomfortable to question them.  But intellectual and  
moral growth requires this discomfort.   
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 Edmund Cohen, 33Á ð Personal Representative of the SGIG in Alexandria 

NOVEMBER  ðð  MEETING  DATE  CHANGE 

November 3, 2017, Pre-meeting dinner at 6:30 p.m. 
Call the Secretary at 703.998.9044 for reservations 
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As with any zero-base review, there is no requirement at the conclusion of our review that we  
determine that what we are doing is wrong, or that what we think is incorrect.  But it is worth the  
intellectual effort to revisit what we are doing and what we are thinking to validate from the  
perspective of today that what we have done or assumed in the past is still appropriate 
 

When we visit our intellectual attic, we also may find other stuff that we have almost forgotten  
about, but which perhaps ought to be dusted off and put to use.  Too often we fail to act on our good 
intentions, or live up to our own expectations.  It is sad when we disappoint others, sadder still when 
we disappoint ourselves.  
 

So both with respect to how we govern our Valley and how we govern our own conduct, a little 
thought and a little humility go a long way.   
 

Sincerely and Fraternally 

Ed Cohen 
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Brethren: 
 

Let me start this article with a call to action:  We need your input!  The draft strategic plan for 
the Valley is provided to you as an insert to this Bulletin, and weôre looking for your feedback.  
This draft is the culmination of nearly two years of work by the Strategic Planning Committee, and it 
will (hopefully) help the Valley to address areas where we need to add resources and attention.   
I would love to hear any thoughts you have on the draft plan:  please contact me at  
mohrscircle73@gmail.com or (703) 426-0126. 
 

The purpose of any strategic plan is to reach consensus on an organizationôs mission and priorities, 
and then measure the organizationôs strengths and weaknesses against them.  Perhaps most  
importantly, a strategic plan outlines a concrete set of actions that address the weaknesses.  Many  
of the transformational initiatives that the Valley adopted over the past six years, including the  
establishment of the Executive Committee, our Valley website, our re-vamped approach to financial 
management, and the current capital improvements to the Temple, were all driven by the 2010  
Strategic Plan.  But strategic plans tend to grow óstaleô over time and deserve a periodic ñre-lookò  
to remain relevant; thus the current effort to evaluate our progress and revise our priorities. 
 

The Strategic Planning Committee has worked carefully and methodically to incorporate multiple 
sources of input into our planning process.  One of our requirements was to ensure our plan was in 
harmony with the Supreme Councilôs strategic plan.  We also wanted to incorporate all the elements 
of their Valley Membership Achievement Project (VMAP).  And, most importantly, we wanted to make 
sure that our membership had multiple opportunities to shape the content of the plan. 
 

To summarize our efforts to date, the Committee started by examining the Valleyôs mission and vision 
statements to see if they required updating.  We determined that both were robust and neither  
required any significant changes.  Here they are:  
 

Our Valleyôs Mission Statement: 
ñTo provide a Masonic experience for members that makes them better educated and more  
knowledgeable Masons, gives them a venue for fellowship with Masons from Lodges throughout the 
Northern Virginia area, and offers them meaningful community and philanthropic opportunities. 
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Our Valleyôs Vision Statement: 
ñTo become a óuniversityô of Freemasonry that motivates Masons to gain greater insight into Masonic 
history, philosophy, and symbolism, and inspires them to become leaders in promoting morality and 
civic virtue.ò  
 

Our Committee continued its work by performing a ñgap analysisò on the 2010 plan to assess the Val-
leyôs progress over the last seven years.  We also looked at the high-level goals, objectives and ac-
tions to determine whether they were still relevant today.  The Committee also conducted an online 
and paper member survey to collect data directly from members on their vision and priorities for the 
Valley.  Taken together, our assessment of the strengths and weaknesses of our Valley measured 
against the 2010 plan objectives, as well as the responses collected from the member survey, gave 
the Committee a comprehensive ñstate of the Valleyò view. 
 

Next, the Committee created five, high-level goals (later reduced to four) for the Valley that represent 
the Valleyôs priorities and focus areas over the coming years (e.g., ñwhere should we be applying our 
resources?ò).  We ñretiredò some of the goals listed in our 2010 plan, which proves that much work 
has been done and progress in those areas has been satisfactory (e.g., ñImprove Meetingsò).  Other 
focus areas stay the same, indicating that more work must be done in these areas (e.g., 
ñMembershipò).  Here are the draft goals from the revised plan: 
 

New Valley Goals: 
1. Strengthen and maintain an effective program that results in a net positive membership trend. 
2. Optimize the Valley governance structure and processes to ensure long-term success and  
financial stability. 
3. Expand the Valley education programs to support a ñCenter of Excellenceò for Masonic  
education and leadership training. 
4. Strengthen the philanthropic activities of the Valley.   

 

As can be seen, attracting and retaining members remains the #1 priority (and challenge) for the our 
Valley (and all Valleys across the Southern Jurisdiction).  Also of note:  compared to the 2010 plan, 
the number of goals has been reduced from seven to four to provide a more manageable set of  
high-level priorities for the Valley.   
 

Along with the gap analysis and the survey data, we asked for input from Committee Chairmen and 
other stakeholders in Valley leadership positions to drill down to the next level of detail in addressing 
the goals.  This input allowed us to craft objectives and concrete actions that aligned under each of 
the four main goals.  When you review the draft of the strategic plan, keep in mind it has a hierarchy 
that follows the same structure as most plans youôll find in U.S. industry and government, like this: 
  

Mission/Vision             Goals                Objectives              Actions 
 

The draft plan was then socialized with the members of the Valleyôs Executive Council and their  
comments incorporated before soliciting feedback from the membership.  While you are considering 
our draft plan, the Committee will be working to highlight any changes to our Valley bylaws that are 
recommended in the plan; these will be put before the Valley for approval after the final strategic plan 
is adopted.  Similarly, the Committee will work with the standing Committee Chairmen to update their 
charters. 
 

To conclude, please take a few minutes to review the draft strategic plan included in this Bulletin.  If 
you have opinions about what you read, then this is your opportunity to share your thoughts with the 
Committee.  The more input we receive from you, the better our plan will be!   
 

Peter E. Terrill, KCCH 
Chairman, Strategic Planning Committee 
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Greetings Brethren: 
 

Wow, it seems that the year has just flown by!  Itôs hard to believe we are actually 
about to close out summer and enter the fourth quarter of the year, but we still have 
a lot of exciting events on the horizon over the next couple months.  Let me mention 
some of these.   
 

There is the Scottish Rite Conference on Friday, September 29, and Saturday,  
September 30, which is always a great deal of fun for you and your lady.  This year  
it will be held at Renaissance Portsmouth Hotel and Conference Center, 425 Water Street,  
Portsmouth, VA  23704.  Our Valley will pay for your banquet and ladiesô luncheon costs, and  
the rest of your meals are provided by our hospitality suites.  You just pay for your room.   
Make your banquet/ladiesô luncheon reservations with our Secretary ï call or email him at  
secretary@alexandriascottishrite.org.  Make your room reservations directly with the hotel at  
888-839-1775 (mention the conference).  Reservations must be made by September 8.   
 

There is our Fall Reunion on Saturday, October 21, and Saturday, October 28.  Please start  
publicizing this with your Lodge Brethren and lining up candidates for our Reunion Class.  Also,  
consider attending one or both of the Saturdays as well.  It is a great refresher to see these degrees 
performed again.  If you have just completed, are in the middle of, or are considering beginning the 
Master Craftsman Program, you just might find new meaning and/or inspiration in a degree when 
seeing it in a new light.  And now itôs time for a shameless plug:  Would you consider participating in 
one of the degrees?  Donôt be shy about contacting a Degree Master!  They are always looking for 
extra cast members.   
 

And there is the Feast of Tishri which we will have at our September 8 stated meeting.   
 

Are you clear about the significance of the Feast of Tishri?  According to chapter seven of  
Henry C. Clausenôs Practice and Procedure for the Scottish Rite, ñThe origins and significanceôs of 
the Feast of Tishri make it the most Scottish Rite of festivals.  No other occasion epitomizes the  
character and purpose of the Rite more wholly than this historic celebration of the dedication of King 
Solomonôs Temple.  To marshal the meanings of the feast is to summarize the principle ideals and 
traditions of our Fraternity.ò (Clausen, 1981)   
 

Well thatôs all well and good, but what does this mean.  If a Brother were to attend a Feast of Tishri 
meeting, he may gather that this is a sort of harvest festival.  Typically, we have a good meal, we  
distribute baskets of fresh fruit, and it does take place in the autumn timeframe.  So we can see 
where ñFeastò comes into play.   
 

But what is ñTishri?ò  Well, the Masonic calendar is actually based on the Hebrew calendar, which is  
a Lunar calendar.  So the months start and end based on each new moon.  If you see a full moon, 
you know you are in the middle of a Hebrew month and if you see a new moon, you are at the  
transition between Hebrew months.   
 
Tishri falls somewhere between the months of September and October on the Gregorian Calendar 
(depending on the moon).  This is one of the busier months of the Hebrew year and has many of the 
High Holidays including Rosh Hashanah, Yom Kippur, and Sukkot.  I was surprised to learn that New 
Yearôs Day falls in the month of Tishri, the seventh month.  I had to ñgoogleò that question myself.  It 
seems that somewhere between the Torah and the Mishna, the Hebrew New Year changed from 1 
Nisan, with the first Passover, to 1 Tishri.  Further reading can be found at  
http://www.myjewishlearning.com/article/how-rosh-hashanah-became-new-years-day/ ) (ALPERIN))  
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Wise Masterôs Message 
 Greg Valker, KCCH, Wise Master, Chapter Rose Croix 

tel:(888)%20839-1775
http://www.myjewishlearning.com/article/how-rosh-hashanah-became-new-years-day/
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The feast of Sukkot translates into English as the Feast of Tabernacles.  But this can get a bit  
confusing.  We often think of the Tabernacle as the portable sanctuary housing the Ark of the  
Covenant that the Israelites carried through the dessert during their wanderings toward the Promised 
Land.  This was later replaced when King Solomon built the first Temple in Jerusalem.  But the  
Hebrew word for Tabernacle of the Ark is actually Mishkan.  Sukkot is plural for Sukkah, which is a 
temporary dwelling (or booth) that people lived in during their wanderings.  Sukkot is also considered 
a harvest festival and is sometimes referred to as the Festival of Ingathering.  It was an agricultural 
festival that was originally considered a thanksgiving for the fruit harvest.  This Harvest Feast has its 
roots in a command that the Great Architect of the Universe gave to Moses in Leviticus Chapter 23, 
Verses 9-10, "And the Lord spake unto Moses, saying, Speak unto the children of Israel, and say  
unto them:  When ye come into the land which I give unto you, and shall reap the harvest thereof, 
then ye shall bring a sheaf of the first fruits of your harvest unto the priest."  In Verses 39 and 40, we 
read, "Also in the fifteenth day of the seventh month, when ye have gathered in the fruit of the land, 
ye shall keep a feast unto the Lord.... And ye shall take you on the first day the boughs of goodly 
trees, branches of palm trees, and the boughs of thick trees, and willows of the brook; and ye shall 
rejoice before the Lord your God seven days." (Gordon, 2016) 
 

So Sukkot is a harvest Festival.  It seems that we celebrate the first fruits as well as the dedication  
of the Temple during the Scottish Rite Feast of Tishri.  Where else do we as Americans celebrate a 
harvest festival, and is there any connection?  When you get beyond the Black Friday commercializa-
tion, the football games, the Hallmark moments, and the Peanuts episodes, there is the real meaning 
behind our American Thanksgiving holiday.  Much like the Israelites escaping the bondage of the 
Egyptians, the Pilgrims, in 1621, began their journey as a quest to obtain religious freedom from the 
tyranny of an English Monarch.   
 

The Thanksgiving Holiday that we celebrate today did not become a national holiday until President 
Abraham Lincoln declared it one in 1863.  It did not become fixed at the fourth Thursday of November 
until Congress passed an Act establishing it as such in 1941.  (Lieberman, 2011) 
 

So this year, when you attend the Feast of Tishri at the Alexandria Valley (or any other Valley that 
you may be close to), remember the meanings, connections, and origins of this celebration.  Remem-
ber to be thankful for the fellowship of your Brethren and the fruits of the harvest that Providence has 
bestowed upon you.   And when, later this year, you are carving the turkey, surrounded by family,  
remember that the origins may go back further than the Pilgrims ï all the way to biblical times. 
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We are looking for a Webmaster for the Alexandria Scottish Rite Website. 
If interested, contact Ill. Edmund Cohen, 33Ü, at ed@edcohen.net 

mailto:ed@edcohen.net
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The three 2017 Outstanding Teacher awardees were:  Kim Matthias who teaches  
at the Cedar Lee Middle School in Bealeton, Laura Koss who teaches at the  
Matthew Maury Elementary School in Alexandria, and Lisa Allen who teaches at  
the Thomas Jefferson Elementary School in Falls Church.   
 

They, their family and colleagues, were our guests at dinner before our June 9,  
Valley meeting.  We enjoyed speaking with them at dinner and were inspired by 
their brief speeches detailing their professional experiences.  Each was presented 
with a certificate and a check to express our appreciation for the great work they do with the children 
in their care.   
 
Photos by:  Ill. Michael R. Aulicino, 33Ü 

Alexandria Scottish Rite Outstanding Teachers Award Banquet 
 Loyd E. Davis, 33, Chairman, Education and Americanism Committee  
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